



An Executive Order to Prevent Discrimination Against LGBT Workers

Lee Badgett, Crosby Burns, Nan D. Hunter, Jeff Krehely, Christy Mallory, and Brad Sears

February 19, 2013

Under federal law it is entirely legal to fire someone based on his or her sexual orientation or gender identity.¹ At the same time, lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender—or LGBT—Americans report widespread discrimination in the workplace, which forces many of them into the ranks of the unemployed and leaves them without an income to pay the mortgage, buy groceries, and otherwise make ends meet. Workplace discrimination is not only a problem for workers—it also presents problems for businesses by introducing inefficiencies and costs that cut into profits and undermine businesses' bottom lines.

While many states, municipalities, and corporations have instituted policies that shield LGBT workers from workplace bias, LGBT individuals currently lack adequate legal protections from employment discrimination. In fact, a majority of workers currently live in states that have not passed laws giving LGBT workers legal protections from workplace discrimination.

The Employment Non-Discrimination Act would bring uniform protections to all workers. If passed, the law would require that all Americans be judged in the workplace based on their skills, qualifications, and the quality of their work—not on job-irrelevant characteristics such as their sexual orientation or gender identity.²

Short of a federal law, however, President Barack Obama can take a significant step toward combating discrimination against our nation's LGBT workers. The president can issue an executive order that prohibits federal contractors from discriminating at all levels of employment based on sexual orientation and gender identity. Research indicates that the executive order would have a positive impact on workers, businesses, and the federal government.

LGBT Americans experience high rates of discrimination and harassment in the workplace

LGBT employees continue to face widespread discrimination and harassment in the workplace. Studies show that anywhere from 15 percent to 43 percent of gay, lesbian, and bisexual people have experienced some form of discrimination and harassment in the workplace.³ Specifically, 8 percent to 17 percent of LGB workers report being passed over for a job or fired because of their sexual orientation or gender identity; 10 percent to 28 percent received a negative performance evaluation or were passed over for a promotion because they were LGB; and 7 percent to 41 percent of LGB workers encountered harassment, abuse, or antigay vandalism on the job.

Transgender workers in particular experience high rates of employment discrimination. An astonishing 90 percent of transgender people report some form of harassment or mistreatment on the job or report having taken some action such as hiding who they are to avoid it.⁴ Nearly half of transgender people surveyed also reported experiencing an adverse job outcome because of their gender identity. This includes being passed over for a job (44 percent), fired (26 percent), and denied a promotion (23 percent). As with LGB employees, rates of employment discrimination are especially pronounced among transgender people of color.⁵

Anecdotal evidence also reveals that LGBT people encounter pervasive discrimination and harassment on the job. Vandy Beth Glenn of Atlanta, Georgia, lost her job with the Georgia General Assembly after her boss fired her for being transgender.⁶ Brook Waits of Dallas, Texas, was immediately let go after her manager saw a picture on Waits's cell phone of she and her girlfriend kissing on New Year's Eve.⁷ Officer Michael Carney was denied reinstatement as a police officer in Springfield, Massachusetts, because he told his supervisors that he was gay.⁸

Discrimination has a negative impact on both LGBT employees and their employers

Widespread discrimination against LGBT workers imposes financial hardships on LGBT Americans and their families and can negatively affect workers' physical and mental health.

In terms of economic security, discrimination contributes to job instability, employee turnover, and unemployment, leaving LGBT people without a steady income to support themselves and their families. Losing a job may also mean losing access to employer-sponsored health insurance. Without affordable coverage, many LGBT workers must purchase costly plans in the private-insurance market or otherwise forgo coverage, which puts these workers and their families at substantial financial risk should someone fall seriously ill.

Research confirms that families headed by same-sex couples suffer from significant economic insecurities that are likely to be related to employment discrimination. Contrary to commonly held stereotypes, families headed by same-sex couples make on average \$15,500 less per year than families headed by opposite-sex couples, according to Census data.⁹ Similarly, children being raised by same-sex parents are twice as likely to live in poverty as children being raised by married opposite-sex parents.¹⁰ After a lifetime of discrimination, older lesbian adults experience higher poverty rates than their heterosexual counterparts, as do African American same-sex couples.¹¹

Transgender individuals face especially harsh employment and economic insecurities due to high levels of workplace discrimination.¹² Compared to the general population, transgender individuals are twice as likely to be unemployed and four times as likely to have very low incomes; nearly 20 percent have been or are currently homeless. Approximately 6 in 10 transgender people report annual incomes below \$25,000.¹³

Discrimination can also negatively affect workers' mental and physical health. High levels of discrimination among LGBT people have been linked to poor health outcomes, including higher rates of having a psychiatric disorder, poorer mental health, current psychological distress, depression, loneliness, and low self-esteem.¹⁴ These health disparities are likely to be related to lower levels of health insurance coverage and minority stress and stigma, both of which can result from workplace discrimination.

In addition to having a negative impact on LGBT individuals and their families, discriminatory practices can also harm businesses that allow discrimination to go unchecked. Employment discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity inhibit an employer's ability to recruit qualified employees. Similarly, employment discrimination needlessly forces qualified employees out of jobs, which consequently introduces a host of costly turnover-related expenses. Hostile work environments may depress workforce productivity and job performance, close businesses off to attractive consumers and cost-efficient suppliers in the marketplace, and expose companies to potentially costly litigation.¹⁵

A majority of LGBT Americans lack legal protections against employment discrimination

Currently, a patchwork of state and local laws and regulations offer some legal protections to LGBT workers.¹⁶ Twenty-one states and the District of Columbia prohibit employment discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, and 16 of those states and the District of Columbia also prohibit discrimination on the basis of gender identity. At least 175 municipalities have enacted local ordinances prohibiting discrimination among public and private employers on the basis of sexual orientation, with at least 135 of these municipalities including gender identity as a protected characteristic.¹⁷

In addition to nondiscrimination prohibitions, some state and local governments have implemented requirements for government contractors to comply with sexual-orientation and gender-identity nondiscrimination ordinances. More than 60 municipalities have ordinances that specifically prohibit local government contractors from discriminating on the basis of sexual orientation, and approximately 40 municipalities also prohibit local contractors from discriminating on the basis of gender identity.¹⁸

While these policies offer significant protections to many workers, a majority of LGBT workers lack any legal protection from employment discrimination under state law. Only 45 percent of American workers live in a jurisdiction where they are covered by a nondiscrimination policy based on sexual orientation.¹⁹ Only 34 percent of workers live in a jurisdiction where they are covered by a nondiscrimination policy based on gender identity.²⁰

President Obama can issue an executive order prohibiting discrimination by federal contractors

The Employment Non-Discrimination Act would bring uniform protections to all American workers under federal law. Short of such a law, however, President Obama has the authority to extend significant protections to the LGBT workforce. Specifically, the president can either amend a current executive order or issue a separate executive order to prohibit federal contractors from discriminating in employment on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity.

Dating back to World War II, presidents from both political parties have used their power as the chief executive to prohibit companies doing business with the federal government from discriminating against employees based on certain nonwork-related characteristics.²¹ In its current form, Executive Order 11246 prohibits federal contractors from discriminating on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin.²² Existing policy does not, however, explicitly prohibit these businesses from discriminating against employees based on their sexual orientation or gender identity.

Extending Executive Order 11246 to include nondiscrimination policies based on sexual orientation and gender identity would give substantive workplace protections to a significant number of LGBT Americans. Currently, federal contractors legally bound to comply with Executive Order 11246 employ 28 million individuals—or approximately 22 percent of all U.S. civilian workers.²³

President Obama has the authority to issue such an executive order even though the Employment Non-Discrimination Act has not yet been passed by Congress. Historically, Executive Order 11246 is part of a series of executive orders in which past presidents made workplace nondiscrimination compliance a condition of federal contracts before Congress ended up passing federal statutes applying similar requirements

more generally. The Civil Rights Act of 1964, for example, which legally prohibited nearly all employers from discriminating against employees on the basis of race, was built upon executive orders signed by Presidents Franklin D. Roosevelt and Dwight D. Eisenhower that prohibited contractors from discriminating on the basis of race.²⁴ An executive order for LGBT workers could be similarly issued before congressional passage of the Employment Non-Discrimination Act.

An executive order would give significant protections to LGBT workers

Including sexual orientation and gender identity in Executive Order 11246's existing nondiscrimination requirements would give the government significant enforcement powers to combat discrimination against LGBT workers. Currently, the Department of Labor's Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs is charged with ensuring that contractors comply with nondiscrimination requirements, among other responsibilities. It generally investigates complaints of discrimination that are filed against federal contractors by a group of employees. The office can then reach a settlement with employers who are found in violation of Executive Order 11246, or it can pursue enforcement action before an administrative law judge or in federal court.²⁵

Through its enforcement efforts, the office has been successful in securing back pay, salary, and benefits for employees who have been discriminated against by their federal-contractor employers. In 2009 22,000 employees filed discrimination complaints with the Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, which conducted 4,160 compliance evaluations and obtained 94 settlements totaling more than \$9 million.²⁶ In 2008 the office secured more than \$67.5 million in back pay, salary, and benefits for 24,508 employees who had been subject to unlawful employment discrimination under the categories currently included in Executive Order 11246.²⁷

The vast majority of contractors are complying with Executive Order 11246. In fiscal year 2010—the year for which the most recent data is available—the Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs conducted compliance evaluations on 4,960 contractors based on potential evidence of discrimination. Of those contractors, it found only 1,071 contractors in violation of Executive Order 11246. Out of approximately 175,000 total federal contractors in 2010, it found only 0.61 percent to be in violation of Executive Order 11246.²⁸

Even with these substantial workplace protections, an executive order for federal contractors would still be needed if Congress were to pass the Employment Non-Discrimination Act today. The law as currently written would only apply to employers with 15 or more employees. Executive Order 11246, however, applies to businesses of any size that receive a government contract in excess of \$10,000. A federal-contractor executive order that includes sexual orientation and gender identity would therefore extend workplace protec-

tions for LGBT workers in smaller companies doing business with the federal government—workers who would otherwise not be covered under the law.

Many contractors have already adopted nondiscrimination policies

The Williams Institute recently analyzed the companies with nondiscrimination policies that include sexual orientation and gender identity. That analysis demonstrates that more federal contractors than noncontractors already have employment protections for LGBT workers, so an executive order would not drastically affect many of the companies that already do business with the federal government. The high-level findings from this analysis include:

- Among federal contractors, at least 61 percent of their employees are already covered by laws or private policies protecting against sexual-orientation discrimination.²⁹
- Among federal contractors, at least 41 percent of their employees are already covered by laws or private policies protecting against gender-identity discrimination.³⁰
- Requiring federal contractors to have policies protecting against sexual-orientation discrimination would provide protections to an additional 11 million U.S. workers; 16.5 million more would be protected from gender-identity discrimination.³¹

Furthermore, the largest federal contractors—on which most federal contracting dollars are spent—are even more likely to already prohibit discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity.

- The top five federal contractors are all defense contractors—Lockheed Martin, Boeing, Raytheon, General Dynamics, and United Technologies. Together, they receive about a quarter of all federal contracting dollars.³² All five have nondiscrimination policies that include sexual orientation and gender identity.³³
- Nearly all of the top 50 federal contractors (90 percent) already include sexual orientation in their nondiscrimination policy. Most (67 percent) include gender identity.³⁴
- Looking at employees of federal contractors that are in the Fortune 1000, 92 percent are already protected by a companywide sexual-orientation nondiscrimination policy, and 58 percent are already protected by a gender-identity nondiscrimination policy.³⁵

The majority of companies believe that nondiscrimination policies will improve their bottom line

A Williams Institute analysis of corporate statements addressing nondiscrimination policies indicates that companies often adopt these policies as a sound business decision.³⁶ Of the top 50 federal government contractors and the top 50 Fortune 500 companies, the majority specifically link policies that prohibit sexual-orientation and gender-identity discrimination to improving their bottom line. Companies most often cited the following economic benefits garnered from these policies:

- Recruiting and retaining the best talent, giving their company a competitive advantage in the marketplace
- Generating the best ideas and innovations by drawing on a workforce with a wide range of characteristics and experiences
- Increasing productivity among employees by making them feel valued and comfortable at work
- Attracting and better serving a diverse customer base through a diverse workforce
- Securing business by responding favorably to specific policy requests or requirements from clients
- Maintaining positive employee morale and relations by responding favorably to specific policy requests from employees and unions³⁷

A majority of small businesses already prohibit discrimination against LGBT employees at little to no cost to employers

In September 2011 the Center for American Progress fielded a survey of small businesses—defined as having between 3 and 100 employees—that revealed that a majority of them already prohibit discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity. Sixty-nine percent of small businesses prohibit discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, and 62 percent do so on the basis of gender identity.³⁸

Furthermore, a majority of those businesses report experiencing few to no costs associated with these policies. Looking at the majority of small businesses that already prohibit discrimination against gay employees, 67 percent said that there were zero costs associated with the initial inclusion of sexual orientation within their nondiscrimination policies. Of the 25 percent of companies that said there were costs associated with implementation, 65 percent said those costs represented less than 1 percent of annual

operating costs.³⁹ Even fewer of these small businesses cited costs associated with maintaining their company's sexual-orientation nondiscrimination policy in the medium and long term. Eighty percent said that there were no costs associated with maintaining their policy prohibiting discrimination against gay workers.⁴⁰

Transgender-inclusive policies are similarly inexpensive. Looking at the 62 percent of small businesses that already prohibit discrimination against transgender employees, 68 percent said there were no costs associated with the implementation of this policy. Of the minority of businesses—22 percent—that said there were costs, 76 percent said that those costs represented less than 1 percent of annual operating costs.⁴¹ Small business owners also report zero or insignificant costs associated with maintaining their policy against gender-identity discrimination. Seventy-six percent said that there were no costs associated with maintaining their policy prohibiting discrimination against transgender workers.⁴²

Of those small businesses that do not prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation, only 2 percent said costs deterred them from offering protections to LGB employees. Only 4 percent cited costs as a deterrent to prohibiting discrimination on the basis of gender identity. Most businesses, however, said that they simply never thought to adopt these policies, or that they did not have LGBT employees currently in their workplace. Costs were not a factor.⁴³

Americans support an executive order that expands existing nondiscrimination requirements for federal contractors

Nearly three-fourths—73 percent—of voters in a poll commissioned by the Center for American Progress supported protecting LGBT people from workplace discrimination.⁴⁴ This support cuts across political party affiliation, with 81 percent of Democrats, 74 percent of Independents, and 66 percent of Republicans supporting nondiscrimination laws for LGBT people in the workplace. Looking at key demographic groups, 74 percent of Catholics and 61 percent of senior voters solidly favored employment protections for LGBT people. Even among voters who identify themselves as feeling generally unfavorable toward gay people, a full 50 percent supported workplace nondiscrimination protections for the LGBT population.

In addition to supporting the Employment Non-Discrimination Act, a significant majority of voters specifically favor extending workplace protections to LGBT workers through an executive order. Seventy-three percent of likely 2012 voters supported the idea of President Obama issuing an executive order that would require all companies doing business with the federal government to adopt policies that protect LGBT workers from discrimination. A majority of voters across party affiliations supports such an order: 86 percent of Democrats, 70 percent of Independents, and 61 percent of Republicans would favor this action. Only 9 percent of voters opposed the policy.⁴⁵

These recent polls on an executive order are consistent with decades of opinion polls related to LGBT rights. Since at least the early 1980s, a majority of Americans have supported equal rights and opportunities for LGB people in the workplace.⁴⁶ Polling questions about transgender workers have only been asked recently, but the CAP poll shows that voters support transgender protections at almost the same rate as they support gay protections. Seventy-five percent of likely voters, for example, said they favored “protecting gay and lesbian people from discrimination in employment,” while 73 percent said they favored these protections for “gay, lesbian, and transgender people.” The responses are essentially statistically identical.⁴⁷

The CAP survey also found that 9 of out 10 voters mistakenly think that a federal law is already in place to protect LGBT people from workplace discrimination. A similar number of voters also did not know whether their state had a LGBT workplace-discrimination law. These numbers show the significant disconnect between voter perceptions about workplace protections and the realities that LGBT people face on the job.⁴⁸

Small business owners also express strong support for LGBT nondiscrimination laws and policies. CAP’s poll of small business owners and leaders found that 63 percent of small businesses support the passage of the Employment Non-Discrimination Act passage. Only 15 percent of small business owners were opposed to it. CAP also asked specifically about an executive order prohibiting federal contractors from discriminating against their LGBT employees. Fifty-six percent said they would support President Obama were he to issue such an executive order.⁴⁹

LGBT nondiscrimination protections can be implemented with minimal administrative cost and burden

A number of cities have already passed into law ordinances that require contractors to adopt LGBT-inclusive nondiscrimination policies in order to be eligible for municipal contracts. A Williams Institute survey of municipal jurisdictions with these policies shows that governments can implement nondiscrimination requirements for contractors with minimal administrative cost and burden.

The vast majority of the localities surveyed reported almost uniform compliance with the contractor ordinances with little to no contractor resistance.⁵⁰ Twenty-five of the 29 localities that provided information about their nondiscrimination ordinances reported that contractors complied with the sexual orientation and gender-identity requirements without resistance. Three of the 29 localities reported minimal resistance at first; the contractors, however, agreed to comply when the requirements were explained to them.

Of all the localities that responded to the survey, only two reported individual enforcement investigations or actions for violations of these contractor requirements, and these

localities reported only one such instance each. Twenty-eight of the 29 localities reported that no complaints of sexual-orientation or gender-identity discrimination had been filed under their nondiscrimination ordinances. The remaining locality was unaware of whether any complaints had been made because discrimination complaints were handled by a state agency rather than the local agency implementing the contractor requirements. Additionally, none of these localities reported that contractors had been barred from bidding on future contracts because they at one point did not comply with these ordinances.⁵¹

This evidence suggests that such policies also imposed little to no burden on governments. The municipal contractor requirements have been adopted, implemented, and enforced with little disruption to government operations or work, administrative burden, cost, or litigation. No locality reported that any of these ordinances made it difficult to find qualified contractors to carry out government work or operations. None of the localities that added sexual orientation and gender identity to nondiscrimination ordinances reported that doing so was administratively burdensome or resulted in additional administrative or contractor costs. Local governments' experiences with implementing and enforcing these laws suggest that the federal government could carry out a similar policy at the federal level with little administrative cost or burden.⁵²

The president has the authority to issue an executive order that broadens existing nondiscrimination requirements

It is well within the president's legal authority to issue either an amended or a new executive order to require that federal contractors do not discriminate based on sexual orientation and gender identity. Furthermore, courts are generally reluctant to overturn executive orders. The Supreme Court has only ever overturned two executive orders, neither involving nondiscrimination requirements. Not only that, but lower courts have also repeatedly upheld executive orders prohibiting discrimination by federal contractors.

If a contractor were to challenge the proposed executive order, courts would most likely use two tests to determine whether the president had authority to issue it: the "economy and efficiency" test and the conflicts test. An executive order banning sexual-orientation and gender-identity discrimination by federal contractors would most likely pass both tests.

First, the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949 gives the president broad authority to prescribe policies and directives relating to the federal government's role in the acquisition of goods and services so long as there is a sufficiently close tie between the executive order and the "economy and efficiency" of the procurement process. Generally, courts leniently apply the economy and efficiency test to executive orders, giving significant deference to the president. Some courts, however, apply the test more strictly and require a direct link between the terms of an executive order and the goals of economy and efficiency in government procurement. As described earlier,

inclusive nondiscrimination and benefits policies enhance the economy and efficiency of procurement, and an executive order requiring either should withstand legal scrutiny.

Second, courts would determine whether the executive order explicitly or implicitly conflicts with any other federal laws. Currently, no federal law exists that would pose a potential conflict with a federal-contractor executive order, meaning that such an order would also pass the conflicts test.

Conclusion

Discrimination forces qualified workers out of jobs and has negative economic effects on employers. When federal contractors discriminate, these costs and inefficiencies are passed along to the federal government. The nation's workers, businesses, and taxpayers would benefit greatly from a policy that prohibits contractors from discriminating based on sexual orientation and gender identity.

The president can issue such a policy by amending Executive Order 11246 to include sexual orientation and gender identity or by issuing a separate executive order that prohibits discrimination based on these characteristics. Ultimately, Congress might pass the Employment Non-Discrimination Act, which would mean that all LGBT workers have legal recourse should they be discriminated against in any form of employment due to their sexual orientation or gender identity.

In the meantime, however, executive action from the president would give real, meaningful, and immediate legal protections to LGBT workers—protections that could mean the difference between being employed and unemployed.

Crosby Burns is a Research Associate for the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center for American Progress. Jeff Krehely was the former Vice President for the LGBT Research and Communications Project at the Center.

Brad Sears is the executive director and Roberta A. Conroy scholar at the Williams Institute, and assistant dean of the UCLA School of Law. M.V. Lee Badgett is the research director at the Williams Institute and the director of the Center for Public Policy and Administration and professor of economics at the University of Massachusetts Amherst. Nan D. Hunter is the legal scholarship director at the Williams Institute and associate dean and professor of law at Georgetown Law Center. Christy Mallory is the Reid Rasmussen fellow of law and policy at the Williams Institute.

Endnotes

- 1 In April 2012 the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission issued a watershed ruling giving transgender individuals sorely needed protections against workplace discrimination. According to the ruling, employers who discriminate against employees or job applicants on the basis of gender identity can now be found in violation of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964—specifically in violation of its prohibition against sex discrimination in employment. This ruling also has significant implications for federal contractors, as current federal regulations prohibit those contractors from discriminating on the basis of “sex,” which under this relatively new ruling would include workers discriminated against based on their gender identity. These workers would have stronger protections if they were codified into federal law, however. The Employment Non-discrimination Act would make it clearer that discriminating against employees based on their sexual orientation and gender identity is illegal under federal law. *Macy v. Holder*, May 2012.
- 2 Seth Althaus and Sarah Greenberg, “FAQ: The Employment Non-Discrimination Act,” Center for American Progress, July 19, 2011, available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/news/2011/07/19/9988/faq-the-employment-non-discrimination-act/>.
- 3 Christie Malloy and Brad Sears, “Documented Evidence of Employment Discrimination and Its Effects on LGBT People” (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2011), available at <http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Sears-Malloy-Discrimination-July-2011.pdf>.
- 4 Jaime Grant, Lisa Mottet, and Justin Tanis, “Injustice at Every Turn: A Report on the National Transgender Discrimination Survey” (Washington: National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, 2011), available at http://www.thetaskforce.org/downloads/reports/reports/ntds_full.pdf.
- 5 Aisha Moodie-Mills, “Jumping Beyond the Broom: Why Black Gay and Transgender Americans Need More Than Marriage Equality” (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/issues/2012/01/pdf/black_lgbt.pdf.
- 6 “H.R. 3017, Employment Non-Discrimination Act of 2009: Vandy Beth Glenn,” YouTube, uploaded by EdLaborDemocrats, September 23, 2009, available at <http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=YuU5d4-s8BM>.
- 7 “Employment Non Discrimination Act Hearing: Brooke Waits,” YouTube, uploaded by EdLaborDemocrats, September 25, 2007, available at http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Wq_4sGw1HLg.
- 8 “Employment Non Discrimination Act Hearing: Michael Carney,” YouTube, uploaded by EdLaborDemocrats, September 25, 2007, available at http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Jl_vNHPKkY_U&feature=relmfu; Crosby Burns and Jeff Krehely, “Gay and Transgender People Face High Rates of Workplace Discrimination and Harassment” (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2011), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/issues/2011/06/pdf/workplace_discrimination.pdf.
- 9 Movement Advancement Project, Family Equality Council, and Center for American Progress, “All Children Matter: How Legal and Social Inequalities Hurt LGBT Families” (2011), available at <http://action.familyequality.org/site/DocServer/AllChildrenMatterFullFinal10212011.pdf?docID=2401>.
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 Randy Albelda and others, “Poverty in the Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Community” (Los Angeles: Williams Institute, 2009), available at <http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Albelda-Badgett-Schneebaum-Gates-LGB-Poverty-Report-March-2009.pdf>.
- 12 National Center for Transgender Equality and National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, “National Transgender Discrimination Survey” (2009), available at http://transequality.org/Resources/NCTE_prelim_survey_econ.pdf.
- 13 Grant, Mottet, and Tanis, “Injustice at Every Turn.”
- 14 Sears and Malloy, “Documented Evidence of Employment Discrimination and Its Effect on LGBT People.”
- 15 Crosby Burns, “The Costly Business of Discrimination: The Economic Costs of Discrimination and the Economic Benefits of Gay and Transgender Equality in the Workplace” (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/issues/2012/03/pdf/lgbt_biz_discrimination.pdf.
- 16 Jerome Hunt, “A State-by-State of Nondiscrimination Laws and Policies” (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2012), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/issues/2012/06/pdf/state_nondiscrimination.pdf.
- 17 Althaus and Greenberg, “FAQ: The Employment Non-Discrimination Act”; Crosby Burns, Kate Childs Graham, and Sam Menefee-Libey, “Gay and Transgender Discrimination in the Public Sector: Why It’s a Problem for State and Local Governments, Employees, and Taxpayers” (Washington: AFSCME and Center for American Progress, 2012), available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/LGBTPublicSectorReport1.pdf>.
- 18 Christy Malloy and Brad Sears, “An Evaluation of Local Laws Requiring Government Contractors to Adopt Non-Discrimination and Affirmative Action Policies to Protect LGBT Employees” (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2012), available at <http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Malloy-Sears-Govt-Contractors-Non-Discrim-Feb-2012.pdf>.
- 19 Movement Advancement Project, “The Momentum Report – 2009 Edition” (2009), available at <http://www.lgbtmap.org/file/momentum-report-2009.pdf>.
- 20 Crosby Burns and Liz Neemann, “Infographic: Gay and Transgender Workers Lack Comprehensive Workplace Benefits,” Center for American Progress, October 18, 2012, available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/news/2012/10/18/41907/infographic-gay-and-transgender-workers-lack-comprehensive-workplace-protections/>.
- 21 Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs. History of Executive Order 11246 (U.S. Department of Labor), available at http://www.dol.gov/ofccp/about/History_EO11246.htm (last accessed February 2013).
- 22 Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, The Executive Order 11246 (U.S. Department of Labor), available at <http://www.dol.gov/compliance/laws/comp-eeo.htm> (last accessed February 2013).
- 23 Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, Facts on Executive Order 11246 — Affirmative Action (U.S. Department of Labor), available at <http://www.dol.gov/ofccp/regs/compliance/aa.htm> (last accessed February 2013).
- 24 Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, History of Executive Order 11246.
- 25 Jeff Krehely and Crosby Burns, “A One-Two Punch for Worker Protection,” Center for American Progress, April 4, 2012, available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/news/2012/04/04/11393/a-one-two-punch-for-worker-protection/>.
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Ibid.

- 28 Ibid.
- 29 M.V. Lee Badgett, "The Impact of Extending Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Non-Discrimination Requirements to Federal Contractors" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2012), available at <http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Badgett-EOImpact-Feb-201211.pdf>.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 USASpending.gov, "Prime Award Spending Data by Agency," available at http://www.usaspending.gov/index.php?q=node%2F3&fiscal_year=2012&tab=By+Agency (last accessed February 2013).
- 33 Human Rights Campaign Foundation, "Corporate Equality Index 2013" (2013), available at http://www.hrc.org/files/assets/resources/CorporateEqualityIndex_2013.pdf.
- 34 Ibid.
- 35 M.V. Lee Badgett, "The Impact of Extending Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Non-Discrimination Requirements to Federal Contractors."
- 36 Brad Sears and Christie Mallory, "Economic Motives for Adopting LGBT-Related Workplace Policies" (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2011), available at <http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Mallory-Sears-Corp-Statements-Oct2011.pdf>.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 Crosby Burns and Jeff Krehely, "Ensuring Workplace Fairness is Not Expensive," Center for American Progress, October 12, 2011, available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/news/2011/10/12/10465/ensuring-workplace-fairness-is-not-expensive/>.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Jeff Krehely, "Polls Show Huge Public Support for Gay and Transgender Workplace Protections," Center for American Progress, June 2, 2011, available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/news/2011/06/02/9716/polls-show-huge-public-support-for-gay-and-transgender-workplace-protections/>.
- 45 Human Rights Campaign, "Americans Overwhelmingly Support Executive Action to Ban Anti-LGBT Workplace Discrimination," available at <http://www.hrc.org/resources/entry/americans-overwhelmingly-support-executive-action-to-ban-anti-lgbt-workplac> (last accessed February 2013).
- 46 Movement Advancement Project, "The Momentum Report – 2009 Edition."
- 47 Jeff Krehely, "Polls Show Huge Public Support for Gay and Transgender Workplace Protections."
- 48 Ibid.
- 49 Crosby Burns, "Small Businesses Support Fairness," Center for American Progress, October 5, 2011, available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/news/2011/10/05/10432/small-businesses-support-fairness/>.
- 50 Mallory and Sears, "An Evaluation of Local Laws Requiring Government Contractors to Adopt Non-Discrimination and Affirmative Action Policies to Protect LGBT Employees."
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 Ibid.